
 

 

 

Faculty Senate 
Executive Committee 

Thursday, February 11, 2010 
10:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m. – Toepfer Room 

 
AGENDA 

 
10:00am Approval of Minutes from the January 13, 2010   C. Musil  

Executive Committee meeting, attachment    
 

  Provost’s Announcements     B. Baeslack 
 

University Professor, Faculty Handbook   C. Cano 
  attachments 
 
10:10am President’s Announcements     B. Snyder 

 
10:15am Chair’s Announcements      C. Musil 

 
 10:20am Report from Committee on University Libraries  P. Haas 
 
 10:40am Report from Committee on Undergraduate Education G. Chottiner 
   attachments 
 
 10:45am Absentee Senators      C. Musil    
    

New Business          
 

  Approval of Draft Agenda for the February 24, 2010 C. Musil   
Faculty Senate meeting, attachment 
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Faculty Senate Executive Committee 
Minutes of the February 11, 2010 meeting 

Adelbert Hall, Toepfer Room 
 
Committee Members in Attendance

Ken Loparo  
Cynthia Beall 

Katy Mercer 

Diana Morris 
Carol Musil 
Roy Ritzmann 

Glenn Starkman  
Liz Woyczynski

                     

Ken Ledford 
Committee Members Absent 

Alan Levine  
Barbara Snyder 
Terry Wolpaw 

 

Mark Chance 
Others Present 

Gary Chottiner 
Jim Kazura 
Peter Haas   

Gary Wnek

Professor Carol Musil, chair, Faculty Senate, called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.  The minutes of the 
January 13, 2010 meeting of the Faculty Senate Executive Committee were accepted. 

Call to Order and approval of minutes 

 

Provost Bud Baeslack said the university recently announced the tuition increases for 2010-2011.  Graduate 
student tuition will rise at least 4%.  The schools and the college each set their own increases for graduate and 
professional programs.  He met with undergraduate students earlier in the month to talk about undergraduate 
education and student life.  He addressed the 3.9% increase in tuition and the 4.5% increase in room and board.  
He told the Executive Committee that the tuition increase for undergraduates was originally planned at 4.5%, 
but he didn’t want the increase for undergraduates to be more than that for graduate students.  It will be easier 
to justify larger tuition increases in future years as the economy improves and as plans for the new student 
center, new athletic facilities, improved academic advising programs and expanded international programs 
materialize.  As soon as the Board of Trustees approves the modified tuition increase for undergraduates, a 
letter will be mailed to parents.  Provost Baeslack explained that in addition to rigorous annual reviews, deans 
will be reviewed for reappointment every five years.  Deans who have already served five or more years will 
participate in the reappointment review process this year.  Surveys will be sent to everyone at the school and 
perhaps some university administrators.  One of the criteria for evaluation will be faculty governance.  An 
elected member of the Faculty Senate from a particular school or college will serve on that school or college’s 
dean reappointment committee.  The committee will submit a report to the provost and president.  Provost 
Baeslack said that the Budget System Review Committee maintains a university-wide perspective while giving 
careful consideration to school and college specific issues.  A senator inquired about how tuition increases and 
room and board increases are determined.  Case Western Reserve’s tuition is generally a little lower than our 
aspirant group of universities, and higher than our peer group of universities.  Room and board increases are for 
planned expenses for the following year and don’t include increases for future capital investments.  Although a 

Provost’s announcements 
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lower tuition increase is better for students, this will allow less leeway for increases to faculty salaries in the 
upcoming year.  The two tiered tuition will disappear next year, having been in effect for 7 years until the last 
students graduated.   
 

Prof. Christine Cano, chair, Committee on By-laws introduced the draft guidelines and the required updates to 
the Faculty Handbook, proposed by the Provost’s Office, for the bestowed title of University Professor, the 
university’s highest award for a faculty member.  The Committee on By-laws reviewed and edited the 
documents, and approved the amended guidelines and updates to the Faculty Handbook.  Prof. Musil said that 
the Committee on Faculty Compensation approved the guidelines, although one member commented that that 
the proposed increase in salary for the recipients of the bestowed title would further contribute to the 
compression and inversion of faculty salaries.  Prof. Jim Kazura, chair, Committee on Faculty Personnel said he 
got no feedback from his committee.  It was noted that the composition of the selection committee for the first 
two years, as detailed in the guidelines, needs to be part of the updates to the Faculty Handbook.  Upon motion, 
duly seconded, the guidelines and the updates to the Faculty Handbook, as amended, were approved for final 
consideration by the Faculty Senate.   

University Professor, Faculty Handbook 

 
Provost Baeslack encouraged the Senate to complete the review and approval process in February; he would like 
to complete the selection process for University Professors by the end of spring semester.  He mentioned that 
there may be additional honorific titles in the future, perhaps a Distinguished Scholar award.  It would recognize 
faculty for distinguished scholarship, teaching and service.  A senator inquired whether instructors could be 
considered for such an award; there would be a number of deserving candidates.   Prof. Musil stated that she 
hoped the Committee on Faculty Personnel could work with the Provost’s Office to establish the guidelines for 
such an award. 
 

Prof. Carol Musil, chair, Faculty Senate announced that Prof. Glenn Starkman, past chair, Faculty Senate agreed 
to chair the new ad hoc Committee on Raising the Level of Importance of Academic Advising; the committee will 
review whether an update to the Faculty Handbook would be practical and effective.  Prof. Musil and Prof. Mark 
Smith, chair, Committee on Faculty Compensation, are working with Provost Baeslack to edit the draft of the 
faculty compensation philosophy.   It can’t be too prescriptive; it also needs to be a document for all faculty 
members, not just those whose salaries may be affected by compression and inversion.  There was a question 
about how best to determine fairness in salaries, considering national norms, school reputation, and individual 
performance, and weighing any of those values against the value of eliminating compression and inversion.   
Prof. Musil said that she and Prof. Alan Levine, chair-elect, Faculty Senate attended the recent meeting 
convened by Prof. Faye Gary, chair, Committee on Minority Affairs.  Representatives from the President’s 
Advisory Councils on Minorities and Women, the LGBT Council, the Diversity Leadership Council, and the Faculty 
Senate committees on Minority Affairs and Women Faculty discussed ways the committees might work 
together.  Prof. Gary will present at the February meeting of the Faculty Senate.   

Chair’s announcements 

 

Prof. Peter Haas, chair, Committee on University Libraries gave his committee’s mid-year report to the Executive 
Committee.  Tim Robson has made a smooth transition to Interim University Librarian.  The search firm is 
targeting top librarians; it is hoped that the new librarian will start in the fall.  The search committee is 
recommending that the new University Librarian should report directly to the Provost.  The library budget has 
been a perennial concern.  There has been much concern about the cost of journal subscriptions, but Ohio Link 
did an excellent job of negotiating prices for the near term purchases.  The purchase of e-books is a new 
frontier.  Ohio Link is now managed by the Ohio Board of Regents and there are many new administrators.  

Report from Committee on University Libraries 
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Librarians are anxious about the balance between librarians and IT professionals at Ohio Link.  Provost Baeslack 
commented that Case Western Reserve Vice President Lev Gonick is chairing the search committee for Ohio 
Link’s next Executive Director.   The Provost established the Library Task Force as part of the university’s 
strategic planning efforts, the Faculty Senate Committee on University Libraries endorses the recommendations 
of the Task Force that: money for the strategic alliances should include funds directed to library resources, that 
the University Libraries should be included in the university’s strategic plan and the university’s fund raising 
efforts.  Discussion followed about the Faculty Senate’s choice of the Expresso Book Machine as the fourth 
budget priority.   There were questions about maintenance expenses on the machine and any plans for upgrades 
as new technologies become available.  There was an inquiry about a strategic plan for the University Libraries; 
Prof. Haas confirmed that such a plan was completed two years ago and that it would be shared with the 
candidates for the position of University Librarian. 
 

Prof. Gary Chottiner, chair, Committee on Undergraduate Education, confirmed that the FSCUE would provide a 
regular report of its activities to the chair of the Faculty Senate.   The wording approved by the FSCUE:  

Report from Committee on Undergraduate Education 

 
FSCUE actions should be considered final pending review at the next meeting of the Faculty Senate's Executive Committee, 
although the FSCUE might itself recommend a vote of the Faculty Senate or Undergraduate Program Faculty. 
 
Prof. Chottiner confirmed that the FSCUE’s approval of the updated policy on forced course withdrawals was 
final; Prof. Musil confirmed that no further consideration by the Executive Committee or the Faculty Senate was 
required.  Prof. Chottiner inquired about the FSCUE’s role in implementing the funding and evaluation of seed 
proposals for best practices in academic advising.   This initiative, proposed by the FSCUE, was voted the 
Senate’s highest budget priority for 2009-2010.  Members of the Executive Committee encouraged the FSCUE to 
take an active role.  Prof. Chottiner presented the FSCUE approved changes to the Faculty Handbook.  Prof. 
Chottiner inquired whether the FSCUE could proceed with its plan to issue a report to the Undergraduate 
Program Faculty.  In addition to emailing the report to each of the schools, the FSCUE is interested in presenting 
the report at faculty meetings at each of the schools and the college.   Members of the Executive Committee 
encouraged the FSCUE to proceed with such plans.  Prof. Chottiner mentioned that another possibility would be 
to ask the chair of the Faculty Senate to have a report to the UPF included on the agenda of the annual fall 
meeting of the University Faculty.  There was an inquiry about the status of the final report by the Faculty 
Senate/Provost ad hoc Committee on SAGES Review.  Provost Baeslack said he was hopeful that the committee 
would finish its report shortly.  The Case School of Engineering has submitted proposals to the Undergraduate 
Studies Office that would amend the SAGES requirements for its students starting in Fall 2010; Provost Baeslack 
confirmed that no further actions will take place until the ad hoc committee’s final report is issued.    
 

Prof. Gary Wnek, chair, Graduate Studies Committee, presented the new LL.M in International Criminal Law.  He 
said that the LL.M is already a very strong program at the School of Law.  The new LL.M is an opportunity to be 
an early entrant among peer institutions.  The Graduate Studies Committee had no further discussion about the 
proposal.  A senator inquired about a letter of support from the dean.  Upon motion, duly seconded the 
Executive Committee approved the LL.M in International Criminal Law, pending the addition of the dean’s letter 
of support, for subsequent approval by the Faculty Senate and the Board of Trustees.    

LL.M in International Criminal Law 

 
 
 
 
Distance Learning: Master of Science, Master of Engineering 
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Prof. Gary Wnek, chair, Committee on Graduate Studies, presented the School of Engineer’s plan to offer the 
Master of Science and the Master of Engineering degree through distance learning.   The School of Engineering 
has offered distance learning programs for many years.  Every department in the School of Engineering has a 
course-only Master of Science degree.  In 1995 the school introduced the Master of Engineering, a practice- 
oriented program for 30 credit hours, with 18 hours in core business classes and 12 hours in technical studies 
which are completed out in the field.  Plan B of the Master of Engineering does not have a required technical 
project.  There is no residency requirement for either the Master of Science or the Master of Engineering.  
Advising and mentoring will continue to be provided by faculty.    Distance learning programs require Board of 
Regents requires approval.  Dean Chuck Rozek, Graduate Studies, confirmed that because there is no change in 
the curriculum a faculty senate vote is not required.  But the report will be presented to the Faculty Senate for 
information purposes.  The Executive Committee endorsed the proposal for distance learning as submitted. 
 

Prof. Carol Musil confirmed that she would contact, as directed by the Faculty Senate By-laws, the five senators 
who have missed most of the faculty senate meetings this academic year.  She will encourage them to attend 
regularly or consider stepping down to be replaced by another faculty member from the same school or college.  

Absentee Senators 

    

The agenda for the February 24 faculty senate meeting was approved.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:45 
a.m.  

Approval of the Monday, February 24, 2010 Faculty Senate meeting agenda 

 

 



TO: Carol Musil, Chair of the Faculty Senate 
FROM: Gary Chottiner, Chair of the Faculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education 
 
 Following up on our phone conversation yesterday, I am reporting on actions taken at 
yesterday's FSCUE meeting that I think should be called to your attention.  The complete agenda 
for the meeting is available on Blackboard; the draft minutes should be available some time later 
this month. 
 
1. Approval of FSCUE business by the Faculty Senate 
  
 We were asked by the Faculty Senate and by the Provost to recommend a method to 

determine what actions taken by the FSCUE should require approval at the FS and/or 
ExComm level.  The FSCUE was told of concerns that the volume of business conducted at 
the committee's level could cause problems elsewhere if everything had to be taken to the 
ExComm and the FS for final approval.  

 
 After considerable discussion, the FSCUE approved the following statement. 
 
 FSCUE actions should be considered final pending review at the next meeting of the 

Faculty Senate's Executive Committee, although the FSCUE might itself recommend a 
vote of the Faculty Senate or Undergraduate Program Faculty. 

 
 This statement does require clarification, particularly since the word 'final' could be 

interpreted by some in a negative light.  The FSCUE is certainly aware that it only has the 
authority to review and recommend to the Faculty Senate on issues of policy.  We suggest 
that, since the FS has delegated the authority to set its agenda to its Executive Committee, 
and the agenda of Executive Committee meetings is set by a planning group that includes the 
chair and vice chair of the Senate plus the President, Provost and Secretary of the FS, that no 
FSCUE actions be implemented until this planning group has had an opportunity to review 
those actions.  The FSCUE will keep this group fully informed about all of our actions and 
will point out any that might conceivably be of concern to the full Senate. The planning 
group would make the decision about which FSCUE actions should be taken to the ExComm 
and the ExComm would make the decision about which of these actions should be reviewed 
by the full Senate.  Such a process would satisfy the dictates of the Handbook/Constitution 
while minimizing the work required of the ExComm and FS. The number of issues that will 
start down this path will begin to fall as the FSCUE reaches steady state operating conditions 
this spring. In fact, there is only one other item discussed at the FSCUE's January meeting 
which requires consideration at the ExComm planning group level. 

 
2. Forced Course Withdrawals 
 
 There is currently no formal process for a faculty member to have a student removed from a 

class against a student's will unless the student's presence poses a physical danger and, even 
then, this requires a hearing of the Academic Integrity Board, which is not a quick process.  

 



 There are a variety of circumstances under which a forced course withdrawal might be 
appropriate; most such situations are (fortunately) rare but certainly require careful handling.  
The FSCUE has asked its Academic Standing Subcommittee to draft a proposal to deal with 
the various concerns of faculty, students and staff. 

 
 The FSCUE did, however, decide to approve a policy to address a situation that arises quite 

frequently and for which the appropriate response seems comparatively clear.  Students 
normally register for the next semester's courses several weeks before finishing the current 
semester.  Some of these students will fail or receive incompletes in courses that are required 
(enforced) prerequisites for a course they've registered to take.  These students are currently 
allowed to remain in that course; the Registrar will not remove a student from a course in the 
absence of a process approved by the faculty to take such action.   

 
 At its January 12 meeting, the FSCUE (with Don Hunt joining us as a guest to represent the 

Office of the Registrar) approved the following policy.  
 
 After the completion of each semester, when final grades have been submitted, the 

Office of Undergraduate Studies will determine whether enforced prerequisites are met 
for courses in which undergraduate students are enrolled for the following semester.  If 
a prerequisite is not met, a warning will be sent to the student that he or she will be 
dropped from the course unless the instructor or department issues a permit to 
override that prerequisite.  

 
 Jeff Wolcowitz told us that there were about 40 students who might have felt the effect of 

such a policy this semester.  We also discussed the timing involved in this process; when the 
warning would be delivered compared to the start of classes and the drop/add date, and this 
does not seem to pose a problem.  Rather than refer to this as a forced course withdrawal, it 
is more properly described as dropping a student from a course. 

 
 We also discussed how such a policy might relate to graduate students and graduate courses 

but this is beyond our mandate.  The planning group and perhaps the ExComm might 
determine that this FSCUE policy requires broader discussion and further review.  However, 
this could also be interpreted as a simple, common sense policy that should be implemented 
immediately (for the fall 2010 semester) and which the Graduate Studies Committee could 
consider independently.  If it is determined that this should be taken to the full Senate, we 
will need to format it as a formal resolution. 



TO: Carol Musil, Chair of the Faculty Senate 
FROM: Gary Chottiner, Chair of the Faculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education 
 
 The FSCUE met on Tuesday, February 9, 2010.  The following elements of that meeting 
might be of interest to the Faculty Senate Executive Committee. 
 
1. Funds for Undergraduate Advising Programs 
  
 We have heard that the FSCUE request for funds for undergraduate advising has been 

approved.  It's unclear, however, what the next step will be and how these funds will be used 
and managed.  The FSCUE has scheduled a discussion of this issue and may be able to make 
recommendations but perhaps the FS or Provost has a process in mind. 

 
2. Changes in the Faculty Handbook and Faculty By-Laws 
 
 The FSCUE confirmed its requests for the two changes shown below.  There was, however, a 

suggestion that the FS Committee on By-laws should draft better language for the change 
described in item 3, the added phrase is out of place in its current location. 

 
 (b) The Undergraduate Program Faculty is responsible for the administration of all 

undergraduate programs at the University. All proposals for undergraduate courses and 
programs must be submitted for appropriate review through at least one of the four UPF 
Constituent Faculties.  All proposals for undergraduate courses and programs must be 
submitted for appropriate review through the school(s) offering the course or program.  The 
Faculty Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education (or its designated subcommittee) 
shall act as the undergraduate curriculum committee for courses generated by departments or 
schools that are not part of the UPF Constituent Faculties. 

 
 3) Any standing committee of the Faculty Senate may establish subcommittees and appoint 

members of such subcommittees, provided, however, that the establishment of any standing 
subcommittee shall be subject to approval by the Faculty Senate, except for the Faculty 
Senate Committee on Undergraduate Education. The membership of any subcommittee need 
not be confined to members of the parent committee. 

 
3. Keeping the Undergraduate Program Faculty, UPF, informed about FSCUE business 
 
 Although the fall and spring UUF meetings were generally poorly attended, these meetings 

did provide a mechanism to inform the faculty about UUF business.  The FSCUE is 
concerned about losing touch with the faculty and wishes to pursue several mechanisms to 
prevent this from happening. 

 
 A. The FSCUE will draft regular reports of its activities (perhaps at the end of each 

semester) and distribute these to the UPF. 
 B. The chair of the FSCUE will offer to attend a faculty meeting in each school to report on 

our activities, invite suggestions and respond to questions.   



 C. The FSCUE suggests that the Faculty Senate consider incorporating a report of FSCUE 
activities into the agenda of the annual meeting of the University Faculty and/or the 
materials distributed for that meeting. 

 
4. Miscellaneous 
 
 The FSCUE spent much of its February meeting discussing staffing of our subcommittees 

and a proposal brought to our attention by Don Feke to increase access to CWRU for Tri-C 
students.  Nothing in these discussions requires the attention of the FS-ExComm at this time. 

 



FSCUE Report to the FS-ExComm  
(prepared by Gary Chottiner on 11/13/2009) 
 
The FSCUE met on November 11.   
 
1. The FSCUE decided to retain the original wording of our resolution to form an Academic 

Standing Subcommittee, although we understand that the inclusion of an unspecified number 
of staff members from the Office of Undergraduate Studies as non-voting members might be 
challenged when the Faculty Senate considers this resolution.  As discussed at the November 
5 ExComm meeting, we hope that the FS can vote on this resolution at their meeting on 
November 17. 

 
2. Following up on another issue that we brought to the ExComm on November 5, the FSCUE 

agreed on the wording for a suggested change in the Faculty Handbook. The section of the 
revised (summer 2009) Faculty Handbook that established the FSCUE contains the following 
statement under Chapter 2, Article IV (Committees of the FS), Sec. E. (Committee on 
Undergraduate Education), Par. 2. (b): 

 "All proposals for undergraduate courses and programs must be submitted for appropriate 
review through at least one of the four UPF Constituent Faculties." 

 
 We suggest that this be changed to read: 

"All proposals for undergraduate courses and programs submitted by departments which 
are not in the four UPF Constituent Faculties must be reviewed by the FSCUE, which may 
delegate this authority to a subcommittee." 

 
 The FSCUE's current ad hoc Curriculum Subcommittee has found the original language to be 

a problem, since it mandates that one of the UPF Curriculum Committees consider actions 
that fall outside its area of expertise and since it’s not clear which UPF faculty should take on 
this responsibility.  This change was agreed to by FSCUE representatives of the UPF 
departments, and each of the four UPF Constituent Faculties will be represented on the 
FSCUE Curriculum Subcommittee by the chair of their curriculum committee and a 
representative of their Dean.  This provides ample opportunity for a College/School to review 
such requests and insist on more careful consideration and perhaps rejection of anything that 
raises a concern for their constituency. 

 
3. Following up on yet another issue that we brought to the ExComm on November 5, the 

FSCUE has now framed in the form of a resolution our proposal to modify how R grades are 
used in the determination of academic standing for undergraduates.   

 
4. The FSCUE agreed on the membership and charge for a standing Student Life 

Subcommittee.  A resolution to form this committee is attached. 
 
5. We began a discussion of International Learning Experiences and invited to our November 

11 meeting student representatives who have a special interest in these issues. The Office of 
Undergraduate Studies will take charge of concerns that can be handled administratively.  
Associate Provost David Fleschler will attend the December 16 FSCUE meeting.  Although 



his office apparently has broader interests and responsibilities compared to the FSCUE, we 
hope that we can coordinate our activities with his working groups where that makes sense 
and move ahead on our own on other issues. 

 
6. The FSCUE is meeting again on December 3 and December 16; we are trying to schedule a 3 

hour meeting on the 16th so that we can make progress on a host of issues, some of which 
date back more than a year to the UUF. 

 
ATTACHMENTS 
- FSCUE Resolution to form an Academic Standing Subcommittee 
- FSCUE Resolution to form a Student Life Subcommittee 
- FSCUE Resolution concerning R grades 



Objectives of the Proposed Degree Program  
The primary objective of the proposed program is to provide a means for individuals to 
complete our previously approved Master of Science and Master of Engineering degrees 
through an on-line mechanism of course delivery. The proposed change will increase the 
number of courses that are available via distance mechanisms so that students have a 
greater course selection and can complete an entire graduate degree via the distance 
mechanism. 

The same academic standards of admission and performance will apply, ensuring that 
the quality of the degree is maintained. Expanding our on-line delivery mechanism will 
enable us to extend the Master of Science and Master of Engineering degree programs 
to a student audience for whom regular travel to campus would be difficult or impossible, 
in particular practicing engineers who may live some distance from campus, and/or have 
time schedule limitations. 

We have routinely offered courses via distance mechanisms for several decades, initially 
through our Instructional Television Network, which recorded lectures in real-time, 
followed by mail delivery of VHS tapes, then mail delivery of DVDs, and now on-line 
delivery via our MediaVision web site and iTunes.  

 

Response to program standards:  
1. The program is consistent with the institution’s role and mission.   

The Case School of Engineering plays a strong role in providing education for the 
engineering profession. Included in our mission is the role of providing continuing 
education opportunities for practicing engineers. The proposed program facilitates our 
ability to achieve this mission by making it easier for students to overcome the logistical 
and financial barriers imposed by commuting to campus, and allows students not in the 
Cleveland area to pursue the Master of Science and Master of Engineering degrees.  

 

2. The institution’s accreditation standards are not appreciably affected by offering the 
program, especially via alternative delivery mechanisms.  

The proposed distance learning courses and degree programs are identical to our 
current on-campus and mixed campus-distance based courses and degree programs. 
Student performance assessments are the same regardless of the delivery mechanism, 
as required by our university accreditation agency: The Higher Learning Commission.  

 

3. The institution’s budget priorities are sufficient to sustain the program in order for a 
selected cohort to complete the program in a reasonable amount of time.  

A priority for the Case School of Engineering is to increase our support of industry. 
Because the infrastructure for providing internet delivery of lectures and course materials 
is already in place, the resources required for expanding the delivery are incremental 
and are covered by the university and school budgets. We also expect increased 
enrollment as a result of this offering. 

Furthermore, the courses are all part of our standard curricula, are offered on a regular 
time schedule, thereby allowing distance students to complete the degree requirements 
over a predictable and reasonable time period. 



 

4. The institution has in place sufficient technical infrastructure and staff to support 
offering the program, especially via alternative delivery mechanisms.  

Technical support is available through our department of Instructional Technology and 
Academic Computing, ITAC, which provides supports for Blackboard, Adobe Connect, 
and MediaVision, The MediaVision team is responsible for providing traditional audio-
visual services; technology enhanced classrooms as well as a set of “video-centric” 
technologies that are designed to take advantage of the university’s world-class, gigabit-
to-the-desktop network, and  is responsible for placing lectures on-line for distance 
student access, and for maintaining dedicated classrooms with lecture recording 
facilities. Pedagogical support for faculty is provided through the University Center for 
Innovation in Teaching and Education, UCITE. 

The Case School of Engineering has appointed a Faculty Director for Continuing 
Education, who oversees the distance education program, including marketing and 
outreach staff. The Faculty Director also oversees a staff member who is responsible for 
processing applications, enrollment, and programs of study for students in the Master of 
Engineering Program. This staff member also acts as a point of contact for students in 
this program. Students in the Master of Science program apply and are managed 
through the School of Graduate Studies in the same way as on-campus students. The 
School of Graduate Studies is devising a way for separately identifying distance 
education students in the Master of Science program so that their progress can be 
assessed separately. Acceptance, advising, and programs of study are all executed at 
the department level, while Marketing/Recruiting/Enrollment are managed in CSE 

As enrollment in distance education programs increases, we will expand support to meet 
the need. 

 

5. The institution has in place sufficient protocols for ensuring instructional commitments 
are met, including instructor/staff training, compliance with copyright law, and quality 
instruction among other variables.  

Because all the courses to be offered via the distance mechanism are part of the 
standard curriculum, many faculty routinely teach courses that are recorded, and 
materials are placed on-line via Blackboard, the requirement to comply with copyright 
laws is well understood and actively promoted, and there is essentially no difference 
between the on-campus and distance courses in teaching or assessment.  

 

6. The institution has in place a relevant and tested method of assessing learning 
outcomes, especially in the case of alternative delivery mechanisms. 

Assessment of our graduate programs is a continual process and is required to maintain 
our accreditation.  

 

7. As new delivery mechanisms are brought into course instruction, students and faculty 
are presented with sufficient training and support to make appropriate use of new 
approaches.  



The MediaVision distance mechanism is already used by a large number of faculty and  
requires minimal change in how faculty deliver course material. Some faculty members 
have taken the initiative to learn and adopt other delivery mechanisms including Adobe 
Connect, which is site licensed for the entire university.  The University Instructional 
Technology and Academic Computing (ITAC) department also provides technical 
support and training for Adobe Connect. Students have adapted well to the use of 
Blackboard, iTunes, and MediaVision web based resources. 

 

8. The institution assures that the off-site/alternatively delivered program meets the 
same quality standards for coherence, completeness and academic integrity as for its 
on-campus programs.  

The courses, and degree programs are the same for both on-campus and distance 
students, the same standards are applied, and we will perform the same assessments 
for the distance students as we do for the on-campus students.  

A qualified proctor must administer all exams taken by distance students off campus, 
and. written proctor verification is required to ensure the academic integrity and 
credibility of the programs and to maintain accreditation by the Higher Learning 
Commission of the North Central Association. Distance students that live near to the 
Case Western Reserve campus can make arrangements to take exams on campus with 
the class or at an alternate time if mutually agreed. For distance students that are not 
able to take exams on the Case Western Reserve campus they are required to submit a 
proctor information form with their application materials. The proctor is responsible for 
maintaining the academic integrity of the exam process. If the proctor believes the 
academic integrity of the exam process has been compromised, he/she has the right to 
stop the exam. Whether or not the proctor stops the exam, he/she will report the incident 
to the faculty member in charge of the course, who will decide on the appropriate action, 
consistent with the University's policy on academic integrity. 
(http://www.case.edu/president/facsen/frames/handbook/chapters/ch4-7.html).  

 

9. The faculty offering the program maintains the same standards and qualifications as 
for on-campus programs.  

The course offerings using a distance mechanism are taught by the same faculty who 
teach our on-campus programs and the same standards and qualifications are applied 
uniformly to all on-campus and off-campus students enrolled in a course. 

 

10. The institutions assures that, for all off-site and alternative programs, students will 
have access to necessary services for registration, appeals, and other functions 
associated with on-campus programs.  

The Case School of Engineering and the School of Graduate Studies have extensive 
experience with off-site students and mechanisms are already in place for handling 
transactions for registration, appeals, etc. 

Advising for students in graduate programs that use distance education will be the 
responsibility of the department or school offering the program. Students pursuing a 
Master of Science or Master of Engineering degree through the distance education 
program will have access to faculty through video conferencing, phone, and email.  

http://www.case.edu/president/facsen/frames/handbook/chapters/ch4-7.html�


11. In those instances where program elements are supplied by consortia partners or 
outsourced to other organizations, the university accepts responsibility for the overall 
content and academic integrity of the program.   

Not applicable. 

 

12. In those instances where asynchronous interaction between instructor and student is 
a necessary part of the course, the design of the course, and the technical support 
available to both instructor and student are sufficient to enable timely and efficient 
communication.  

The MediaVision and Blackboard web resources provide excellent communications 
support between students and instructors/teaching assistants. Further, faculty currently 
involved in teaching courses via distance mechanisms communicate regularly with on- 
and off-campus students via email and phone. In those instances when an instructor 
chooses to use Adobe Connect as the distance mechanism, two-way audio and video 
are possible if the off-campus student has suitable technology. 

 

13. Faculty are assured that appropriate workload, compensation, and ownership of 
resource materials have been determined in advance of offering the off-site or 
alternatively delivered course.  

Because the courses are taught at the same time as the on-campus courses, the course 
load for faculty will be the same. We will use the same mechanisms for teaching 
assignments and compensation as we presently use, and additional resources are made 
available to faculty teaching off-campus students on an as needed basis. Teaching 
assignments are made at the department level and department chairs have agreed to 
offer courses on a regular and predictable basis so that distance students can plan a 
predictable and timely program of study. 

 

14. Program development resources are sufficient to create, execute, and assess the 
quality of the program being offered, irrespective of site and delivery mechanism 
employed.  

 Because this is just an expansion of the delivery mechanism, the same processes are in 
place as for the on-campus programs. 

 

15. Procedures are in place to accept qualified students for entry in the program—it is 
imperative that students accepted be qualified for entry into the on-campus program. In 
addition, program costs, timeline for completion of the cohort program and other 
associated information is made clear to prospective students in advance of the 
program’s initiation.  

The same mechanisms and standards will be used as for the existing on-campus 
programs. All information about program costs, timelines, etc. are made available on the 
Case Western Reserve University website. 

 

16. Assessment mechanisms appropriate to the delivery approach are in place to 
competently compare learning outcomes to learning objectives.  



We will employ the same assessment mechanisms as employed in our on-campus 
programs. 

 

17. Overall program effectiveness is clearly assessed, via attention to measures of 
student satisfaction, retention rates, faculty satisfaction, etc.    

We will make use of all of the current assessment mechanisms that are in place for 
these same degree programs. 

  



















 

 

 

 

Faculty Senate Meeting 
Wednesday, February 24, 2010 

3:30-5:30 p.m. – Adelbert Hall, Toepfer Room 
 

AGENDA 
 

3:30pm Approval of Minutes from the January 19, 2010   C. Musil  
Faculty Senate meeting, attachment    

 
3:35pm President’s Announcements     B. Snyder 
 
3:40pm Provost’s Announcements     B. Baeslack 
 
3:45pm Chair’s Announcements      C. Musil 

 
 3:50pm Report from the Executive Committee   A. Levine 
 

3:55pm Report from Secretary of the Corporation   J. Arden-Ornt 
 
 4:00pm Report from Minority Affairs Committee   F. Gary  
 
 4:15pm University Professor, Faculty Handbook   C. Cano 
 
 4:30pm Report from Enrollment Management   R. Bischoff 
 
   New Business  
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Framework for University Professor Guidelines  

 
Title:    University Professor       

A permanent, honorific title awarded on a highly competitive basis 
The highest honor that can be accorded a member of the University professoriate 
Granted to no more than 3% of the University’s tenured faculty 

 
Benefits:   A special University Professor Medallion would be awarded at Convocation.  

A one-time grant of $25K would be provided by the Office of the Provost to 
support academic work and a $5K permanent increase in annual compensation 
would be provided by the School or the College 
Membership on President’s University Professor Advisory Council (or equivalent 
level advisory council) 

  Special consideration for leaves of absence 
Emeriti faculty will retain the title, but relinquish their membership on the 
President’s University Professor Advisory Council (or equivalent level advisory 
council) 

 
Required   
Attributes: A stellar academic record that demonstrates excellence and impact of their 

academic contributions and accomplishments in teaching, research/scholarship 
and service within their respective academic discipline and unit;   

 
 A continual, uniform and coherent record of outstanding accomplishment and the 

obligation of continued outstanding contributions;  
 

Held in high esteem, with a high level of personal and collegial respect both 
within the University and within the individual’s larger professional community;    
 
Outstanding national and international stature and distinction within their 
discipline as recognized by internal recognition but especially by external 
recognition through major awards, prizes, medals, shows, exhibits, membership in 
National Academies, etc.; 
 
Significant intellectual and academic contributions impacting and advancing the 
broader University community (i.e., outside of their discipline and department) 
through interdisciplinary research and scholarship, collaborative teaching and 
service that transcend traditional academic fields and disciplinary lines, 
distinguished service within and for the University.   

 
Eligibility: Full time, tenured faculty member, at the rank of professor 
 
Nomination 
Process: Nominations are made by the chair of the candidate’s home department to their 

respective Dean, or by the Dean directly.  For schools that do not have academic 
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departments, the Dean will establish the nomination process.  Deans will also 
establish a screening process to review nominations within their schools/College.  
Each School/College may submit one new or updated nomination each year.  
Schools with over 100 tenured and tenure-track faculty members may submit an  
additional nomination for each additional 100 tenured and tenure-track faculty 
members.  Approximately 2 or 3 appointments will be made annually.  In the first 
year of this award process, between 5 and 8 appointments are expected to be 
named.  

  
 The nomination and selection process will occur during the Spring Semester. 
 
 Nomination dossiers should include a curriculum vitae and a comprehensive letter 

of justification from the relevant Dean that clearly describes the candidate’s 
record of achievement, its impact, and the reasons and justification for the 
recognition.   This should include an explanation of the distinction and 
significance of the honors and awards received by the candidate.    

 
 External letters of support should not be provided in the nomination dossier.  
 
Selection  
Process: A five-member ad hoc committee of distinguished faculty will review all 

nominations and make recommendations to the Provost and President.  During the 
first two selection years, this committee will be comprised of current University 
Professor(s) and distinguished emeritus faculty selected by the Provost in 
consultation with the deans.  Beginning in selection year three, the committee will 
be comprised entirely of University Professors selected by the Provost in 
consultation with the deans.  Final award and appointment will be made by the 
President with the approval of the Board of Trustees. 

 
 

 



 Faculty Handbook 

Chapter 3, Part Two, Article XII 

 

XII. University Professor 

The permanent title of University Professor is the highest honor awarded to the Case Western 
Reserve’s full-time, tenured faculty, at the rank of professor.  Up to three appointments may be 
awarded annually.  Honorees each receive a University Professor Medallion, a one-time grant to 
support academic work, a permanent increase in annual salary, and membership on the 
President’s University Professor Advisory Council. 

A committee of University Professors, appointed by the Provost in consultation with the deans, 
will review the nominations submitted by the deans and make recommendations to the Provost 
and the President.  Final awards are made by the President with approval by the Board of 
Trustees. 

Qualified nominees will demonstrate: exceptional research/scholarship, teaching, and service, 
with international recognition for significant contributions to an academic discipline; and 
significant interdisciplinary contributions that advance the broader university community and 
transcend traditional academic disciplines. 
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